Gleason, John C. & Flora S.

Well, hello.  Welcome.  Please come sit a spell and rest your weary bones.  My name is Dr. Flora S. Gleason, wife of Dr. John Colby Gleason.  Our family has a long history in Corona.  Of course, when we first arrived in Dec. of 1887 to set up our practice and raise our family, the town was known as South Riverside.  Back then, and for some time to come, we were the only doctors in town, which along with raising our three boys, and keeping active in our church and the community, kept us pretty busy.

But enough about me and the family history.  You came today to learn about our dear old soldier boys laid to rest here in Sunnyslope Cemetery, and I have the honor of telling about one such brave young man who proudly served in the Phillipine Islands during the Spanish American War.  His name is Elmer Fern Gleason, and he is my son.

Fern, as he was called by his friends and family, was born on September 14, 1873 in Iowa City, Iowa.  Some years earlier, my husband and I had met there while attending medical school.  So I suppose it was natural that we settled there to practice medicine and begin raising a family, after marrying on Christmas Day of 1868.  Fern’s older brother, Arvy, and younger brother, Guy, were also born in Iowa City, where they all experienced a typical Midwestern childhood in the bosom of a good Christian family.  When Fern was 13, shortly before we relocated to South Riverside, he was baptized and gave his heart to Jesus, a commitment he took very seriously until his dying day.
Still teenagers when we came to South Riverside, he and his brothers lived with us in our home office at 215 E. 6th Street, as well as later when we relocated to a house at 7th and Fuller.  We were a very close family, and I have many fond memories of our times together.  One of my favorite photographs shows me tent camping at the beach with my three sons and my oldest son’s wife.  Holidays were always celebrated with big family get-togethers.  In 1892 there was even an article in the newspaper describing Thanksgiving at our home, with four generations present, including family members from throughout California, representing both sides of our family.
In this warm family atmosphere, Fern grew into a fine young man and “a general favorite with all whom he came in contact with, and especially with those he did business with and who employed him.”  He was always a ready and cheerful worker who labored to the interest of his employers.  During the ten years he spent in South Riverside, renamed Corona in 1896, before joining the army, Fern held several interesting jobs as well as furthering his education.  He spent three years as an apprentice and then one year as a journeyman in the printing office of the South Riverside Bee, after which he spent a year in offices in Riverside and San Bernardino.  He then spent almost two years in Compton, where he continued his education, having completed his first two years of high school while still in Iowa.  Fern also had an orange and lemon grove for awhile before enlisting, where he engaged in fruit and ranch work.
Then, in the fall of 1899, the same year that the Hotel Temescal burned down, Fern, along with his friend, Arthur Austin, traveled to the San Bernardino army recruiting office where he was recruited by Captain Prescott of Redlands to enlist in his Company L, 43rd Infantry, United States Volunteers.  It happened so quickly!  He signed up on Friday and had to meet Captain Prescott and the rest of the recruits in San Bernardino the following Monday evening to catch the train taking them to the Presidio in San Francisco.  He wasn’t even able to attend his own farewell reception and campfire on Tuesday evening at the Jameson’s house, which had been arranged by the B.Y.P.U. of the Baptist Church.
Fern remained ever the thoughtful son while he was away in the service of his country.  From the time he arrived at the Presidio in San Francisco on Oct. 14, 1899, while crossing the ocean on the ship “City of Puebla,” during his layover in Honolulu, and throughout his time in the Phillipines, he wrote to me on a weekly basis, sometimes even daily, whenever his duties permitted.  He often had to write by candlelight, which was difficult, but that didn’t deter him.
Fern knew that his going into the army was hard on me, and encouraged me not to worry.  He filled his letters with details of his travels, activities, and duties.  In one letter, he described Thanksgiving aboard ship.  Although it wasn’t as grand as that long ago family Thanksgiving described in the newspaper, he was pleased with his hearty meal of duck, mashed potatoes, gravy, bread, coffee, an orange and a banana.  In another letter, Fern told about an American lady living in Honolulu who had her servant stop every soldier passing by her house to bring them in for something to eat and drink.
Fern continued to write whenever he could after reaching Manilla in December of 1899, even though it often took a month for his letters to reach me and for mine to reach him.  His letters gave me constant assurances that he was maintaining his health better than most.  While many were confined to the barracks with chills, fever, and dysentery, Fern proudly recounted how he had not had to miss a single march and often took over guard duty for those who were down.  He recounted how he was maintaining his weight at 150 pounds in clothes and boots, which had me feeling greatly relieved.  Fern sent me the names of all the places he was stationed so that I could look them up on a map of the Phillipines that I had cut out of the newspaper.
I am especially proud of how my boy maintained his character and integrity throughout his period of enlistment.  Always responsible, he sent me money to pay his lodge dues while he was away and requested that I keep a strict accounting of the rest of his money so that he only received what was due him.  As I mentioned before, he often served guard duty for those who were too ill.  In one letter he described helping carry a man to the hospital after he was accidently shot.  Another time he assisted the cook whose helper was away.  He took pride in his neatness and was routinely active in polishing the equipment and cleaning and straightening the barracks for inspection, to the point of being singled out and complimented by his superior officers.  The Captain had enough trust in Fern to put him in charge of his things on transport from the Presidio.  When the Captain was ill, he counted on Fern to write down and bring him the posted bulletin news.
Being the son of physicians, Fern had knowledge and insights that he put to use in doctoring his comrades suffering with dysentery, typhoid fever and pneumonia.  Upon his request, I sent him Dover’s powder and some of my special “mix” to administer to his fellow soldiers.   He shared with me that in some cases he felt he did more good than the hospital, where they gave all the men the same thing, no matter what was wrong with them.
Although he tried to keep his letters positive, his sense of justice and concern for his fellow soldiers did cause him to share some less noble aspects of the war.  You can imagine my distress at learning that some of our volunteer soldiers were receiving inhuman treatment at the hands of their officers.  Fern recounted how one major on scouting expedition had looted the light rations of the hospital for himself and left the common food for the sick.  Rank and file soldiers suffered for daily rations because officers sold the food and pocketed the money.  Some officers had even taken it into their heads to punish our boys using foreign instruments of torture to gratify their devilish moods.  Fern told me of a Private Higgins who was hung by his wrists three different times in 24 hours by order of a Major Allen.  When some of the other soldiers quietly wondered among themselves while off duty as to whether such punishment was allowed according to army rules and regulations, they were threatened with court martial for mutiny.
As a descendant of Revolutionary Patriots on both sides of the family, I love my country and its flag next my God.  As such I could not believe, as some people tried to convince me, that there was no redress for such wrongs unless one had influence.  Thus, disregarding their warnings, I took in upon myself to write Governor Gage and the Secretary of the Army to tell of these atrocities.  My letter was forwarded to the Assistant Adjutant General, who personally sent me a letter assuring me that the War Department would make prompt and searching investigation into the charges.
Blessedly, my boy had his undying faith to sustain him through these and other trials of war.  He attended worship services whenever possible, both those led by the chaplain and those of local denominations such as a Salvation Army service while in Hawaii and Catholic services while in the Phillipines.  He lifted my heart when he wrote in one letter, “I tell you it makes a great difference whether you have that saved peace that passeth all understanding or not.  I can go out on the most dangerous post and not feel afraid.  Jesus can keep on just as well on outpost as he can back in the United States.”
And indeed that faith brought my boy home to me.  After a year and a half of combat in the Phillipines, having taken part in six engagements, Fern returned safely to the Presidio in San Francisco on June 27, 1901 and was mustered out of the service on July 5th of the same year, having reached the rank of Corporal as a result of his dedicated and honorable service.  His discharge papers listed his service as being honest and faithful and his character excellent.
Fern reached home on the evening of July 6th, 1901, where he received a welcome befitting a soldier of Uncle Sam.  He quickly resumed his previous life, once again becoming a consistent member of the First Baptist Church of Corona, faithful to every duty of the church and active in the Sunday School and the Young Peoples Society.  He also resumed his duties and responsibilities as a charter member of Corona Lodge #33 of the “Fraternal Brotherhood” and a member of the Odd Fellows.
Sadly, after surviving the dangers of war, it was this dedication to civic responsibility that resulted in his untimely death, barely a year after returning safely home to us.  On August 16, 1902, at 2:00 on Saturday afternoon, my beloved Fern fell 35 feet with the elevator from the top of the Odd Fellows unfinished building, dying instantly as a result of his injuries.
Funeral services were held that Sunday afternoon at the Baptist Church, led by his pastor, Reverend E. T. Sandford.  It was a beautiful service.  The Carlton Post of the G.A.R and the Spanish War Veterans served as escort from the family home to the church.  The “Fraternal Brotherhood” and the Odd Fellows were well represented.  Although the church was large, it was unable to accommodate all the people present.  Flowers filled the front of the church besides around and upon the casket where my dear son was laid to rest in his army uniform.  Hymns that were his especial favorites were sweetly sung and loving hands had adorned his place on the pew, where he could be found each Sabbath.  The active pall bearers, being among his most intimate friends, bore his remains from the church to the hearse, between the ranks of G.A.R. and Spanish War Veterans standing at attention.  Eight honorary pall bearers, all Spanish War Veterans, marched beside the hearse, carrying the American flag to the cemetery, followed by a large procession of friends and family in carriages.  Thus, in the words of Reverend Sandford, “In deep grief and respect, we laid away a true son, a loyal citizen, a faithful Christian, in hope of eternal life.”
As many assured me and the other grieving family members he left behind, “No finer or better young man could be found anywhere than Fern Gleason.”  He truly holds a place of honor here in Sunnyslope, as do all the brave soldiers you pay tribute to during your visit today.
